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Natural Resource Advisory Board

September 12, 2005

Public Hearing

Council on Aging Center

Present:  John Riehl, Chair, Lezli Rowell, clerk; Bill Knittle and Glenn Shileds.

Excused:  Doug Franklin.

In order to start the public hearing on time and receive comments from the attendants (approx. 12, with 5 on sign-in sheet) for the Draft Harbor Management Plan, the Chair agreed to proceed at 7:03 in the expectation that a quorum of the advisory board would be reached shortly.   The business portion of the meeting would be deferred until the end of the agenda.

John Portnoy and Jan Plaue of the Open Space Committee proposed the HMP recommendation that all town owned parcels within the ACEC designated area be protected from any future developments.  Portnoy felt that with sea levels projected to rise and the tendency of salt marsh areas to migrate landward, these properties should be preserved as buffers to uplands, to provide storm water runoff infiltration and surge event energy absorption, as well as critical habitat protection.  He noted that there are 524 properties within the ACEC area, with 51 owned by the Town.  Jan added that some were town landings.  She suggested working on some regulatory language to prevent any developments on the small percentage of the ACEC that the “Town can control the destiny of”.  

Lezli noted that the NRAB is an advisory board and that HMP recommendations are not regulations, and asked if the Open Space suggestion would allow for future potable well development if a need to supply a neighborhood from one of the town owned parcels came up some day.  Portnoy countered that the locations of the ACEC lots may preclude well use due to salinity.  John Portnoy felt that the only Town owned lots capable of yielding drinking water were those around the ponds.  He didn’t want to see any structures sited in the ACEC in the way of salt marsh migration. Jan felt that language less restrictive than a complete Conservation Restriction could be mutually agreed that would allow for the Town’s water needs. 

John Riehl asked what type of development on the towns’ lots that the Open Space committee particularly feared.  Jan felt that the town might decide to make money from the lots by digging them up or future innovations would make them buildable.  The Open Space committee wants to see as much as the town’s land kept for passive recreation and resources as possible.

(7:10 – Bill arrived).

John Riehl noted that Kendrick Ave. is at risk of inundation with sea level rise at one foot per century.  Porntoy felt that would have to be addressed by the Town as a conscious decision, whether to raise the road or abandon the area.  He questioned any building on a barrier beach.

John Riehl spoke about zoning policies for structure heights, styles and roof lines in New Zealand that keep the scale of developments in harmony with natural surroundings and wondered how such initiatives would work in Wellfleet.  Lezli replied that the 28’ height limitation for new construction seemed to be based on some relationship of scale to the landscape but she had learned it was actually based on the reach of the tallest ladder available to the fire department.  She felt that current zoning controls of height limitation and footprint allowances were adequate and that any exercise into zoning aesthetics is difficult.  She sited the attempted Scenic Vista Bylaw model that fell apart a few years ago in public hearing process.  May Ruth Seidel responded that planned cities work and it would make an important statement for the Local Comprehensive Planning committee.  Ned Hitchcock noted that many buildings which seemed to look awful in the 1950’s are now regarded for being modernist and abstract; he cautioned against regulating style.

(7:25 Glenn arrived).

Sandy Wonders who lives on Indian Neck asked whether the recommendation against development on town properties would include revetments and concrete walls.  She noted the increased erosion that coastal armouring structures have caused to unprotected properties and felt the town should take a “bigger perspective” view of the implications when permitting these projects.  She noted that it is getting difficult to enjoy the beach and the area is all under water at high tide.

May Ruth characterized the permitting of seawalls as a “protracted exercise in the denial of the inevitable”.

Lezli felt that the dynamic geology of living in a coastal community comes with the risk of losing property to erosion.  She noted that the properties permitted to construct the coastal armouring are allowed to proceed to protect structures, not property.  The benefits of unprotected barrier beach to supply sediments for natural renourishment of coastal landforms and storm protection were noted.  John Riehl announced that the Third Annual ‘State of Wellfleet Harbor’ conference on November 5th would include speaker Jim O’Connell from Woods Hole Oceanographic Institute on the topic of shoreline erosion, in addition to speakers on the Herring River Salt Marsh Restoration Project and QPX.

John Riehl responded to Portnoy’s inquiry on the NRAB recommendation about revetments with the intent to look at other means of protecting structures through engineering solutions that better mimic natural systems.  The NRAB feels that the public resources need to be protected through conditions on Cons/Com permits and Chapter 91 licenses, such as orders to spread sand through the rip-rap to simulate a dune.  He felt that the standard should be for no new revetments to allow for the landward migration of salt marsh and only “most exposed” properties should be eligible to continue with coastal armouring.  May Ruth asked if new constructions were allowed to be protected with seawalls; Lezli replied that it is only structures built before a certain date, and they are permitted to rebuild revetments, although there may be others eligible for coastal armouring that haven’t built yet.  In reply to May Ruth’s question about general opportunities for new development, Lezli replied that it is more the impact of re-development which is changing the nature of shoreline properties.  Where old cottages and camps once stood on small lots, the trend is to renovate or replace with larger homes.

Glenn suggested that the county dredge could be used to move sediments up onto the beaches and to cover over rip-rap of revetments.  Lezli asked whether that would require a revision to the ACEC designation to newly allow dredging in areas to distribute sediments; John Riehl felt that it would.  Bill asked whether an NRAB recommendation to reduce seawall permitting or condition with renourishment plans would be implemented.  John Riehl hoped the ‘ways and means’ for all HMP recommendations would follow publication.

John Portnoy felt that the advisory board should make its objections clear to the Town, explain the rationale and let the Town decide on policy.  He felt that there is not a wide enough appreciation of the public values that coastal resources provide.  He suggested that revetments should be looked at in site-specific ways.  He recalled that the removal of rip-rap from the Gut in the 1980’s was controversial but the area reached equilibrium in about a year.  The project demonstrated that the barrier beach did not need the protection.  John Riehl suggested that Naghaughtt Bluff looks like a place where revetments may have been needed and there is salt marsh growing out in front of the constructions.

Jan Plaue suggested using language which distinguishes the recommendations from the requirements.  John Riehl replied that the Plan will be a series of recommendations, making the broad concerns clear, to be used as a teaching tool.  

Ned Hitchcock spoke about the Irene Paine “Ways to the Sea” video documenting loss of traditional landings and launch areas.  He recalled that he used to sail out of the north end of Blackfish Creek at Paine Hollow, but it has been lost as property owners put up fences and obstruct the public’s way.  Lezli spoke to similar encroachments by abutters of public landings and ways all over town:  on Ocean View Drive, the removal of the ‘Scenic Overview’ sign by the Morrows, and particularly the complaints by the neighbors to landings on Gull Pond in trying to restrict the public.  She felt that escalating property values are driving these attempts to privatize these public resource areas.  

Glenn felt that these activities would cease once the boat ramp project in the harbor is finished – that the pressure to use traditional, neighborhood launches is up in response to the lack of amenity in the Marina this summer, and the complaints are episodic.  

John Riehl noted that the Coastal and Pond Access committee has worked with a consultant to identify and report on the status of all town landings, and people concerned can look them up in Assistant TA ‘s office.  The next step is to decide what activities are appropriate at each site.

John thanked the public for attending the Public Hearing and providing valuable feedback on the draft HMP.  

Business meeting

It was noted that the minutes of the August meeting could not be approved without Doug Franklin; continued until October meeting.

John supplied the July 14th memo to the Board of Selectmen.  He asked the clerk to write to the Selectmen advising them of the change in organization of officers.

John noted the request from the Town Administrator’s office for Special Town Meeting article requests, with deadline of 9/16 for 11/28 meeting.  Glenn suggested asking for more money but the board felt it had sufficient funds.

John noted that Tim Smith had appointed him to the HRSMRP Technical committee and would be taking applications for other appointments as well as to the Stakeholders committee.

John noted that the next meeting is to be held at the Town Hall Hearing Room, October 17th, and that authors should review their chapters with plans to discuss any changes.  The board will discuss process to bring the Plan to the public.

Glenn felt that he had joined the committee to provide “free floating comments” and it was his sense that there hadn’t been much advertisement about summer meetings – that the “board may have more power than the people in the audience”. Lezli replied that efforts to advertise the public hearing schedule have been documented.  

John announced that Audubon will hold a presentation on Red Tide 10/21 at 2 pm.  

There was a discussion on the Center for Coastal Studies out of Provincetown, possible regional studies on red tide and nuisance mung, and the outfall pipe monitoring for nitrogen isotopes.

The meeting adjourned at 9:04 pm.

Respectfully submitted,

Lezli Rowell
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